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AGRICULTURAL EDUCATION: 
FOUNDATIONS FOR CHANGE 

By Jerry Simon and Jerome Migler 

The curriculum in the public schools 
has been under intense criticism and 
review since the begiming of the 
movement to reform education in the early 
1980's. Perceived mediocrity in 
education, low and inadequate student 
achievement test scores and America's 
failure to CClq)ete with other 
industrialized countries for rapid 
advances in technology have pr~ted 

professionals in education to place more 
~asis on the "basics" of reading, 
writing and arithmetic. Lawmakers have 
responded to such reports as "A Nation at 
Risk", the "Carnegie Report" and other 
regional studies by iqx>sing pol icy 
changes which have resulted in increased 
academic requirements for high school 
graduation and college entrance. 

Professionals in agriculture have 
not been c~lacent about initiating 
innovative projects whose findings could 
help integrate, articulate and modernize 
the curriculum of secondary agriculture. 
On a national level, agriculture 
education has joined forces with the 
National Academy of Sciences to determine 
new directions for agriculture education. 
This conrnittee suggested that agriculture 
education broaden its purposes, as well 
as its audience. They reconmended 
teaching "about" agriculture in 

lei ndergarten through the twelfth grade 
and that education "in" agriculture must 
continue to be taught in the secondary 
school. On a state level, the "Mimesota 
Agriculture Education Futuring Project" 
was recently initiated by the Minnesota 
Vocational Agriculture Instructors 
Association as a state-wide effort to 
determine the status and preferred future 

.of agriculture education in Mimesota. 
The Division of Agriculture Education at 
the University of Minnesota, through 
fl.l'lds provided by the Minnesota State 
Board for V o c a t i o n a l - T e c h n i c a l 
Education, has scheduled a working 
conference of educators and futurists 
from Minnesota and adjoining states to 
re-vision and discuss alternative 
scenarios on the future of agriculture 
education. In addition, the Mimesota 
Department of Education is currently 
conducting a major project called the 
"Secondary Vocational Education 
Restructuring Study." This study was 
commissioned by the State Legislature in 
Minnesota to re-vision, redefine and 
restructure secondary vocational 
education, including agriculture. It is 
obvious from the array of activity that 
agricultural educators are not sitting 
idly by, but are engaged in many 



activities that will help them rethink. 
agricultural education. 

TKE STATUS OF AGRICULTURAL EDUCATION 

Agriculture as a subject of 
instruction in the schools has less than 
an ideal image among the public. 
Increasingly, a smaller and smaller 
proportion of the students are enrolling 
in secondary agriculture programs. When 
coupled with general school enrollment 
declines, the effect is dramatic. The 
types of students taking secondary 
agriculture courses are also changing. 
Of those students interested in going to 
college, fewer tend to enroll in 
agriculture courses. There are also wide 
differences in the I"'U!ber of 1118les and 
females enrolled in secondary agriculture 
programs. Given the changes in both the 
number and characteristics of secondary 
agriculture students, one could speculate 
that in many schools the present 
curriculllll may not be relevant to the 
future educational and occupational needs 
of students. McCracken and NewcOIIIb 
(1982) suggested that the curriculum in 
secondary agriculture has not evolved 
with current advances and changes in the 
nature of knowledge about agriculture, 
technology, education and work.. What may 
be needed is a fresh look. at the 
philosophy, mission and goals of 
secondary agriculture. 

A NEW DIRECTION 

Increased national emphasis on 
preparation for college and the "basics" 
of reading, writing and arithmetic has 
widened the gap between the perceived 
iqx>rtance of intellectual preparation 
versus preparation for work.. Modern day 
industries have indicated that they want 
eq:,loyees who can read, write, think, 
learn, COITI'IU"licate, make decisions and 
apply knowledge. E~loyees should 
possess positive work. ethics, attitudes 
and a balance of generalizable and 
transferable occupational skills. The 

National Conmission on Excellence in 
Education (cited in Kerr, 1985) advocated 
that vocational education should provide 
a process for learning and not be the 
vehicle to develop entry·level technical 
skills. The argument is based on the 
premise that current entry-level 
technical skills will become out-dated 
and obsolete in a short period of time. 

If the National Conmi ss ion on 
Excellence in Education is correct in 
their assessment of the role and purpose 
of vocational education, the curriculum 
in agriculture should develop self
esteem, safe work. habits, job seeking 
skills and general transferable 
~loyabil ity skills in students. It 
should provide practice for reading, 
writing, arithmetic, listening, studying, 
reflective thinking, problem solving and 
decision malting. 

Copa (1986) and Copa et al. (1985) 
emphasized that vocational education 
should make relevant all that one knows 
through application, analysis, synthesis 
and evaluation. A holistic approach to 
instruction that coni)ines theory and 
practice, develops responsible and 
intelligent citizens and eqlhasizes 
preparation for a lifetime of career 
change should be adopted. This holistic 
approach may set a course for agriculture 
education in a new direction. 

A NEW PHILOSOPHY 

It is i~rperative that the profession 
of agriculture does not abandon its 
strengths and those aspects which have 
contributed to a holistic education. The 
personal, social, physical and 
occupational development of each 
individual nust still be the guiding 
principle. The· philosophy, mission, 
goals and curriculum nust C0111'lement the 
school-based curriculum. The 
agricultural education program nust 
provide opportll"'ities for the application 
of basic skills. It should serve both as 
a context within which students can learn 
and a place where they can gain 



experiences upon which they can draw. 
Education in agriculture rwst provide 
~rtunities for students that help 
bring meaning, relevance and reality to 
learning. 

The philosophy of secondary 
agriculture education is to enhance and 
s~rt secondary education and the 
public school system. Secondary 
agriculture education is centered on 
~ing the context of agriculture to 
assist each student in developing to his 
or her maxinun potential intellectually, 
socially and physically (Simon, Migler 
and Peterson, 17188). 

MISSION OF SECONDARY AGRICULTURE 
EDUCATION 

The philosophy of a program of 
e<ilcation can be best explained by a 
clear statement of mission. The mission 
helps delineate the audience to -tihom a 
program is oriented, and the general 
~fits that are expected to accrue to 
those who participate and to society in 
~eneral. The mission statement prepared 
by Simon, Migler and Peterson (1988) 
demonstrates the attention that should be 
~lven to the changing role of 
agricultural e4Jcation. 

The mission of agriculture education 
in the secondary school is to provide 
equitable ~rt~.nities for successful 
experIences in and about the broad 
spectr1..111 of agriculture. Experiences in 
agriculture will nurture the development 
of personal, intellectual, physical and 
social responsibility in a continuously 
changing society. These experiences 
should instill in each student a sense of 
social, political and economic awareness; 
\l'derstanding; and appreciation about the 
i~rtance of issues and roles of 
agriculture on a local, state, national 
and global basis. Agriculture will serve 
as a context for the integration of 
principles and concepts from other 
disclpl ines to enable students to think 
critically, solve problems, make quality 
decisions, cooperate with others, and 

develop a command of the mental processes 
to enable them to become sel f·di rected 
lifelong learners and worthy citizens. 
Education in secondary agriculture will 
positively contribute toward career 
preparation and work-readiness in each 
individual. It rwst provide articulation 
for those students preparing to continue 
their education in post secondary 
settings. Secondary agriculture shall be 
available for all students who need, want 
or can benefit from its ll"'ique 
orientation (Simon, Migler and Peterson, 
1988). 

GOALS OF SECONDARY AGRICULTURE EDUCATION 

The prhMry goal of secondary 
agriculture is to use agriculture content 
and experience as a context for 
integrating principles and concepts from 
many disciplines. Application of 
cOIIIIU'Iication, social, and psychological 
concepts as well as scientific principles 
in agricultural settings will ensure that 
students master learning outcomes and 
develop thinking processes needed to 
transfer principles and concepts from one 
setting to another. Other goals of 
secondary agriculture education are: 

1> To instill an appreciation for the 
role and importance of agriculture on a 
local, state, national and global basis. 

2> To develop critical thinking skills 
across the curriculum to enable students 
to evaluate and synthesize information 
for problem solving and for making 
quality decisions. 

3) To develop effective social and 
interpersonal communication skills. 

4) To create an awareness of career 
opportll"'ities in agriculture and provide 
articulation for entry into post
secondary education institutions. 

5) To integrate and apply basic academic 
knowledge, principles and concepts 



through experiences in agriculture which 
will enable students to become self
directed lifelong learners. 

6) To develop agricultural and 
generalized competencies that are 
applicable in a variety of work roles. 

7) To develop leadership skills; foster 
positive attitudes, values, and 
cooperation; and to instill in each 
student sense of social and moral 
res pons i bil i ty for bec0111i ng a worthy, 
productive and contributing citizen in 
our democratic society. 

8) To efl1)hasize "guided work experience" 
and experiential learning to foster the 
development of positive work ethics; 
desirable personal work habits; quality 
oral and written cOIIIIUlication skills; 
and a sense of personal responsibility, 
dependability and accountability in each 
student. 

9) To provide opportunities for students 
to improve their level of effectiveness 
in learning, reading, writing, thinking, 
cOIIIIU1icating, listening and studying. 

10) To serve all students in the 
secondary schools whether regular, 
special needs or college bou'ld. 

RATIONALE FOR CURRICULA CHANGES 

A quality education is synonymous 
with a relevant education. Education is 
relevant only if it adequately prepares 
a student with a foundation for further 
learning. Education nust contribute 
toward developing a C011'1118nd of knowledge; 
general occupational skills; mental 
processes for thinking; desirable 
attitudes and values that enable each 
student to succeed in an occupational 
settings. Further, it should enable one 
to adapt to or shape future occupations, 
new environments and new technologies 
during a lifetime of career change. 
Rather than teaching content for the sake 

of learning content, agriculture teachers 
should assune a principles, basic skills, 
problem solving based or thematic 
orientation toward instruction. Thus, 
content would become the context in which 
to teach process. 

Agriculture is a broad field that is 
naturally interdisciplinary as it 
enc~sses many other scientific, social 
and economic related disciplines. The 
variety of settings in agriculture are 
ideal for the integration, application 
and practice of basic skills from other 
disciplines. A well established learning 
principle is that students learn faster, 
understand better and retain more when 
learning occurs in real situations 
(Wardlow, 1988). Agriculture as a 
context for learning extends well beyond 
the regular classroom. It provides 
significant opportunities for students to 
think reflectively and "learn by doing". 
The application of thinking skills 
through application and experience 
increases the potential for students to 
recall knowledge, and to generalize and 
transfer principles toward learning in 
other settings both inside and outside 
of agriculture. It is the combination of 
context, application, experience and 
higher order thought processes undertaken 
by the students that brings relevance to 
learning and enriches the meaning of 
knowledge and education. 

To increase accountability in 
education, the State of Minnesota has 
adopted an outcome based approach to 
learning. New learner outcomes can more 
effectively be met by modifying our 
present teaching methodologies. The 
process of integrating basic skills into 
the agriculture curriculum, while trying 
to maintain some element of 
distinctiveness, is difficult. 

Consequently, these complexities do not 
permit the creation of a nice neat 
technological based model for designing 
curriculum. Yet most would agree that a 
comprehensive model is needed so that 
curriculum and instructional changes will 
be consistent across the state of 



Minnesota. This model nust coqJlement 
the goals set forth in the larger context 
of secondary school reform. It IIIUSt also 
comply with improvements in the 
philosophy, mission and goals for 
secondary agriculture education. The 
model must surely include provisions for 
modifying instructional strategies and 
methods that integrate basic skills, 
principles of academic disciplines and 
thematic and/or problem-issue approaches 
with experiential learning in realistic 
and relevant agricultural contexts. The 
model should not be so rigid that it 
would prevent creative and irnovative 
teachers of secondary agriculture from 
experimenting with several different 
process-orientedinstructionaltechniques 
that might facilitate i~rtant changes 
in Agricultural Education. 

Techniques for teaching process 
within the context of agriculture must be 
included within instructional objectives 
and learning tasks. The process of 
developing instructional strategies that 
use agri cut ture as a context to 11111ster 
the learning of basic skills and learner 
outcomes wi ll require IIUCh intense and 
creative thinking on the part of 
curriculum designers and teachers. The 
expertise of those teachers who have 
experimented with many of the integrating 
concepts could be instrUIIental in helping 
bring about positive curriculum changes 
in Minnesota. 
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